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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session  
February 9, 2015  
5:30 p.m. at City Hall  
  
Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Jason Peterson, 
Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Sharon Gilbert and Council Member 
Dee Woodham were in attendance.    

Mayor Cost called the work session to order at 5:30 p.m.  

Steve Gilbert presented the Chamber of Commerce Report.  
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Council Member Woodham asked if the Flex Point system will work with businesses 
other than restaurants.  Mr. Gilbert said they are working toward that goal.  However, 
there will be additional costs to expanding the system.  

Chief Bill Reid presented the Fire Department Reports: 
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Fire Marshall Brandon Broadhead discussed the possibility of applying for a couple of 
SAFER Grants.  He said the grants close on March 6 so we will need to act quickly.  

Mayor Cost suggested we need to examine these opportunities further and can make 
some determination as to how to best move forward at the next council meeting.  

Chief Littleton presented the Police Department report: 

Council Meeting February 9, 2015 
 
Total Calls   583 
Total Cases   90 
Traffic Accidents  17 
Traffic Stops   167 
Traffic Citations  97 
Total Arrests   15 
Burglaries   3 
Auto Burglaries  3 
Domestics   11 
Assaults   2 
Fraud/Forgery   6 
Thefts/Attempts  11 
Zone Checks   826 
School Patrols   75 
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School Report 
Reports   2 
Arrests    0 
Investigations 
New Cases for January 5 
Cases Closed   1 
Total Felony Cases Open 9 
 
  
 

Code Enforcement Activity Report   
January 26, 2015 – February 9, 2015 
Junk Cars Inspections   - 0 
Pending    - 0 
Closed      - 1 
 
Animal Complaints Inspections  - 0 
Pending     - 0 
Closed      - 0 
 
Abandoned Buildings/Houses   - 1 
Pending    - 29 
Closed      - 0 
  
Un-Kept Property Inspections  - 1 
Pending    - 4 
Closed     - 0 
 
Misc. Complaints   - 2 
Pending    - 1 
Closed     - 1 
 
Total New Inspections This Period  - 4 
Total Inspection Year To Date    - 11 
 
 
Inspections This Period  
 Unkempt property on Hwy 25. Large amounts of trash and an inoperable vehicle. 
 Unsafe Structure Hwy 25. Added to Abatement List. 
 Graham Street empty lots inspected for trash. 

Property on Hwy 119 checked for violations 
Inspections Pending Continued from Last Period 
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Oxford circle residence. Large amounts of trash. House has been foreclosed. Contacting bank to 
clean property. 
4582 Hwy 119 – trash in yard  
White St.  -  trash on roadside to be removed by city  
Norfolk Southern Railroad will clear area behind Scott’s Village. Equipment from Mobile and 
scheduling to close tracks. 

Cases Closed this Period 
Inoperable vehicle on Highland Street removed. 
Garage Sale on Shelby Street. No permit. Sale closed. 
Van on Valley Street removed. Roadway is two lanes. 
 

 
Council Member Goldsmith asked the Chief to let everyone know the act of kindness his 
officers recently showed one of our residents.  Chief Littleton explained that his officers 
recently responded to a car break-in. The owner of the car mentioned that the thieves 
took cupcakes she had purchased for her daughter’s birthday.  The officers got together 
and surprised the woman by delivering cupcakes to her home for her daughter’s 
birthday.  Our officers did not do this for attention.  They do things like this quite often.  
For instance, over they also sponsored several children at Christmas. These gestures 
help to build good community relations and we are fortunate to have officers that do 
such good work.     

Kirk Hamby reported that the ValloCycle bikes have been moved to the storage unit 
provided to us by Bradford Realty.  He also reported that his crews are in the process of 
repairing fences at the Recycling Center.  He noted, as well, that they have been 
helping out with the Safe Routes to Schools project.  He also reported that the bridge at 
the golf course should be repaired this week. The County is doing the work but we will 
be assisting.         

 Mayor Cost pointed out that the council needs to discuss the payment for this work 
during Other Business.  

Mr. Hamby informed the council that his department has two opening they are trying to 
fill.    In addition, he received quotes to take down the trees on city right-of-way next to 
Mr. Hearn’s property. Dennis Tree Service was the low bid.  It will cost $4,000 to take 
those down and another $1,000 to take down the tree by the Boy Scout Hut we 
discussed last time. He is planning to ask Dennis if they will reduce that price if they do 
not have to haul off the trees. Instead of hauling the trees to the dump, we would like to 
see if it could be used for firewood by area residents.   

Mayor Cost said there are funds in the budget to cover this expense. Therefore, she 
recommended that the council approve the expenditure, with the understanding that it 
may be lower if we can work something out about hauling the trees to the dump.  
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Mayor Cost and Mr. Hamby informed the council that Byron O’Neal has also received 
tremendous compliments recently for his work with Animal Services.   

Herschel Hale reminded the council that Saturday, February 28th is Arbor Day. He 
noted, as well, that the Beautification Month Resolution is on the Agenda for approval.  
He also mentioned that the Beautification Board has volunteered to help clean up 
around Scott Village.  

Shane Baugh informed the council that the UM Girls’ Softball Opening Day Game went 
great.  There must have been over 1,000 people at the game.  We should have an 
equally good crowd coming up when UM plays Alabama.  

Mr. Hale reminded everyone that the UM girls won both of their softball games that day.   

Council Member Woodham noted that a group of volunteers from the High School 
helped to move extra bleachers over to the field.  

Mr. Baugh said 241 kids have already signed up for sports programs, including 
volleyball, soccer, and baseball.  Soccer is really growing.    

 
 
Montevallo City Council Meeting 
February 9, 2015  
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Jason Peterson, 
Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Sharon Gilbert and Council Member 
Dee Woodham were in attendance.    

Meeting Called to Order - Mayor opened the meeting at 6:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance - Directed by the Montevallo Girl Scouts.  

Student Recognitions / Awards: NONE  
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council: 
 
Mr. Hearn asked about the trees next to his property. Mayor Cost said they were on the 
Agenda and she suspected they would be taken down.   
 
Ms. Fulgham asked about the drainage issue on her property.  Mr. Hamby informed her 
that he has talked with our City Engineer and he is working on a recommendation.  
Mayor Cost said we would follow up with her as soon as we know something from the 
Engineer.  
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Albert Jones discussed the plans for the Ora L Jones Memorial Foundation Annual 5K 
Walk/Run scholarship event at Orr Park.  He asked the city to work with them as a co-
sponsor.  
 
Council Member Nix said he would discuss this with the Park Board and bring their 
recommendation back to the council at the next meeting.  
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– 
Discussed earlier. 
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier. 
 
 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf 
Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) 
– Discussed earlier.  However, Council Member Nix added that for large events at the 
field such as the Girls Softball Opening Day, we really need to consider adding port-a-
lets.  
 
Council Member Woodham said they have discussed the need to install signs directing 
patrons to the other restroom facilities at Orr Park.   
 
Ed Davis reported that the Golf Course has begun its school golf season.  On Monday 
through Thursday each week, we will see 50-60 students from Montevallo and 
surrounding area schools at our course in the afternoon. This will go on through April.  
 
Mayor Cost informed the council that, in an effort to save money, Shelby County has 
agreed to perform the majority of the repair work on the bridge at the Golf Course, with 
our crews assisting.  The cost will be around $4,200 – a $2,000 savings over 
contracting the work. Their Board has approved the work.  They will pay the cost. 
 
Mr. Davis noted that the Golf Board is up to date with its current obligations to the City 
for this fiscal year.  Unless something happens in the future, they hope to end the year 
in good shape.   
    
Council Member Woodham reported that the 5 Star grant for the park which we hoped 
to apply for this year is not an option.  However, we will apply next year. We are still 
working with Freshwater Land Trust to get ideas about where and what to plant using 
the donations for trees we’ve received. 
 
Council Member Nix reported that the Historical Commission is still working on the 
downtown historic district and guidelines.  As the City Clerk noted, once they have their 
public hearing, they will bring a recommendation to the council for consideration.  
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Council Member Nix said they are looking at other cities for examples of those 
guidelines.  
 
Council Member Nix said there was nothing new to report regarding Planning & Zoning.  
However, he noted that the property opener next to Summer Classics on Hwy 25 still 
has not place silt fencing up along the creek.  The City Clerk said he would check with 
Shelby County Development Services for an update.     
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American 
Village, Sister City Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 
 
Council Member Gilbert reminded everyone that UM’s College Night program will be 
held Wednesday through Saturday. There will be a lot of people coming to Montevallo 
for those events. Sister City Commission meets Tuesday at 5:00 p.m. with the parents 
of the students going to Japan.   
 
Allie Williams presented the Library Report: 
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Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) –  
 
Council Member Woodham presented the IDB Report:  
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She noted in particular that report indicates that Pizza Hut is relocating to the old 
furniture store location next to CVS. 
 
Council Member Woodham reiterated how successful the opening event for the softball 
stadium went. She said there will be a similar event for the track facility when it opens in 
March.  
 
Mayor Cost suggested we be sure to invite County and UM officials to our events.  
 
Council Member Woodham briefly reviewed the finances with the council, noting that we 
are still behind year-to-date on Sales Tax collections but that we seem to be making up 
the difference. Finance Committee meets Wednesday at 4:30 p.m. She noted, however, 
that we are ahead year-to-date on our business license collections.  
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve payment of the bills as presented.  
Council Member Goldsmith seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business:  
Hearing on Assessment of Weed Lien – 141 Buckingham Cir, Sheron Diann Kirkland 
owner.  The City Clerk asked if the property owner was in attendance and, if so, had 
anything to say regarding the proposed lien.  No one was in attendance.  Therefore, 
Council Member Woodham made a motion to approve the resolution establishing the 
lien on the subject property.  Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION 
APPROVED. 
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Montevallo Beautification Month Resolution – Council Member Nix made a motion to 
approve the Beautification Month Resolution.  Council Member Gilbert seconded.  ALL 
AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.   
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Resolution 02092015-400 

 
A resolution designating April 2015 as “Montevallo Beautification Month” 

WHEREAS, the Montevallo Arbor and Beautification Board invites all citizens, businesses and 
property owners of Montevallo to beautify our city by sponsoring or volunteering in a variety of 
creative cleanup, beautification and community improvement activities during the month of 
April; and 

WHEREAS, sponsors and volunteers can make a visible difference in Montevallo and in their 
communities, as well as create a new sense of hometown pride and accomplishment, setting an 
example that can help change attitudes about littering and even prevent litter in the first place; 
and 

WHEREAS, it is fitting and proper that the Montevallo City Council recognize the efforts of the 
Arbor and Beautification Board by designating the month of April 2015 as "Montevallo 
Beautification Month." 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
MONTEVALLO, ALABAMA AS FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. That the Council hereby goes on record as designating April 2015 as “Montevallo 
Beautification Month.”  

Section 2. That this Resolution shall take effect from and after its adoption.  

ADOPTED AND APPROVED THIS 9th DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2015. 
 
Signed      Attest 
 
 
_______________________   _________________________ 
Hollie C. Cost     Herman F. Lehman, III 
Mayor      City Clerk 
 
Clergy Appreciation Week Proclamation – Mayor Cost informed the council of her 
proclamation.  
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Budget Amendment –  Shane Baugh explained that we have strong rentals of the Boy 
Scout Hut which should generate in excess of $4,000 this year.  This was revenue 
which was unanticipated and unbudgeted.  In order to finalize the last bit of work at 
Stephens Park, we will need around $2,800.  Mr. Baugh asked that his budget be 
amended to reflect the additional $4,000 in revenue from the Boy Scout Hut Rental and 
an additional $4,000 in capital expenditures to cover the Stephens Park expense and 
anything else that may come along. Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to 
approve the amendments as follows:  10.4520.48002 Scout Hut Rental from $0 to $ 
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4,000 (Revenue); and 10.4520.84017 Capital Expenditure from $0 to $4,000 
(Expenditure).  Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Old Business: NONE 
 
Board Appointments:  Council Member Nix made a motion to appoint Sonja Swords to 
the Park & Recreation Board. Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . 
MOTION APPROVED. 
 
 
Other Business: 
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to authorize the Mayor to spend up to $5,000 with 
Dennis Tree Service to cut down 3 trees. Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  ALL 
AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Mayor Cost reminded everyone that, especially since we are a Tree City, we will replant 
a new tree for every tree we are forced to cut down.   
 
The Council requested that the City Engineer attend the next meeting in order to 
discuss the needed drainage improvements on Samford Street.  
 
Citizen Participation: 
 
E.J. Dillon-Smith presented a plan to bring big name entertainers to Montevallo for a  
city-wide music festival in June.   
 
Mayor Cost told Mr. Dillon-Smith that the council will review his proposal.  As it stands,  
there appear to be a lot of questions which need to be answered.   
 
There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion 
to adjourn.  Council Member Woodham seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MEETING 
ADJOURNED at 6:45 p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk  


